
CITY OF HAINES
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
APRIL 13, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The April Council Meeting will be held as a phone conference. To participate in the phone conference meeting call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Roll Call
Mayor's Report

Administrative Matters
· Set-back Variance Request-Daniels
· Request to Utilize an Undeveloped Street Right of Way-Simpson
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of March 9, 2021 Council meeting.
· Resources and obligations report – April
Payroll and Accounts Payable
· March Payroll & April Accounts Payable
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Baker Sanitary Service Rate Increase
Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comment
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
April 13, 2021
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

Mayor Brown opened the April 13, 2021 telephone conference City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Dennis Anthony, June Falcon, Angie Shurtleff, Peter Hall and Ken Bain. Council member Don Adcock was absent. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Ty Falcon were also present. 
Citizens present: Mike Morrow, Terry Blaske and Brandon and Gail Daniels.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayor’s Report
Mayor Brown addressed the Council and explained that Miller’s Tree Service is conducting the tree trimming project that is being done in lieu of 80% of the DEQ fine. The mine tunnel has been removed from the park and hopefully the City will be able to pay for the removal with a grant. A representative from Rogers Asphalt compiled an estimate to complete the John Street Paving Project. Rogers Asphalt can complete the project within the project budget. Baker County Road Department is tentatively scheduling the project for July. Rory Leonard is building a new frame for the City sign by City Hall. The Reader Board will be installed on top of the new frame above the City sign. There is another grant opportunity that possibly could provide some funding for the Water Compliance Project. 
Citizen Mike Morrow questioned how Public Works Ty Falcon was progressing on his certifications for weed spraying. 

Public Works Ty Falcon stated that he has been studying the material. He also stated that he just received the information on who to contact for testing two weeks ago.
Agenda Item No. 2 – Administrative Matters
Set-back Variance Request-Daniels
Brandon and Gail Daniels addressed the Council stating that they are requesting a set-back variance to place a temporary structure in the back corner of their lot at 711 Wilcox. The Daniels are requesting a 0-foot set-back against the alley and a 0-foot set-back on the side property boundary. The side boundary borders Ron Carpenter’s property to the north. The structure is a pre-fab shed that will be set on blocks and can be moved. The shed does not require a permit because it is not over 200 square feet. 
A letter from Ron Carpenter giving his permission for the Daniels to place the shed up next to his property boundary without a set-back needs to be submitted to the City. The Daniels also need to be aware that if the ownership of the property that is currently owned by Ron Carpenter changes then it is possible that the new owner could request the shed be moved to follow the City set-backs. 

Councilor Anthony made a motion to approve the Daniels Set-back Variance Request. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Request to Utilize an Undeveloped Street Right of Way-Simpson
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that Bill and Dawn Simpson that have purchased the property located at 610 Amy Street are requesting to utilize an undeveloped right of way. The Simpson’s are requesting to utilize 180 feet of the undeveloped Sixth Street right of way that borders their property to the south and a 50-foot portion of Amy Street that borders their property to the west. 
Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the Simpson’s request to utilize the undeveloped street right of way. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. 
Councilor Falcon questioned a statement that Councilor Adcock made in the last meeting concerning water rates that was not included in the minutes. 

A lengthy discussion followed and Council consensus was that the minutes were satisfactory and were not intended to be verbatim. The Council meetings are recorded and available to anyone that would like a copy. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that she would check the recording for accuracy.

Council Anthony, Hall, Bain and Shurtleff voted yes. Councilor Falcon voted no. The motion was approved by majority consent. 
Agenda Item No. 4 - Payroll and Accounts Payable

Councilor Bain declared a conflict of interest due to his check from the City for services rendered and Councilor Shurtleff declared a conflict of interest due to her payroll check.
Councilor Falcon questioned what the blacked-out item on the Accounts by Transaction was.
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that it was a confidential matter. Certain things are confidential and between the party it pertains to and herself. The first time a matter like this came up she contacted the City Attorney for guidance. These matters are not even to be shared with the Mayor. Valerie stated that if in the future there is an item that is blacked out on a report it means that it is a confidential matter and does not have to be disclosed. 
Councilor Falcon persisted wanting to know what the matter was stating that it looked fishy until the party it involved explained the issue. 
Councilor Hall made a motion to approve the Payroll and Accounts Payable. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Councilors Bain and Shurtleff returned to the Council.

Agenda Item No. 5 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Public Restroom Location
City Recorder Valerie Russell referred to the discussion concerning the location of the public restroom. The City is a recipient of a grant to construct the restroom from the Oregon Department of Parks and Recreation (ODPR). The public restroom has to be located on City owned property so the location of the South Park was the only option. One of the Councilors asked Mayor Brown if he could contact ODOT, who owns the land where the Peace Park is located, to see if they would allow the City to place the restroom in that area. A representative from ODOT investigated and it was determined that the City does own the Peace Park and the land where Peachy is located. When ODOT realigned the highway, it was determined that the area was outside of the ODOT right of way and it was not necessary for ODOT to retain ownership of the land. The City will place the restroom on the south edge of the park so it does not obstruct the view from the Reliance Connects building. The grant application has been revised and resubmitted. 

Travel Oregon Grant
Nick Ducote, from Ducote Consulting contacted the City concerned a $100,000 grant possibility from Travel Oregon for parks and recreation. The purpose is to encourage safe environments for people during the Covid-19 pandemic. The City applied for the grant requesting funds to upgrade the public restroom to a larger size, purchase new picnic tables, repair the bandstand and gazebo, install an irrigation system in the Peace Park and Railroad Park and funding to remove the mine tunnel in the South Park.  


American Rescue Plan Project
There is a potential for funding through the American Rescue Plan that can be used for infrastructure projects. The City submitted the completion of Water Compliance Project in the amount of $2,300,000 to the American Rescue Plan. They are looking for shovel ready projects for this round of funding. Later, there will be another round of funding for projects that are not shovel ready and will include planning and engineering. These are grant funds and do not require repayment or matching funds.

Water Rate Study

Nick Ducote had suggested doing a water rate study to determine where the rate would need to be to complete the project. The OAWU can conduct the water rate study for $8,000 and it would not be completed until October. An independent company would charge $20,000 for a rate study. A representative from OAWU explained how the rate study works. The City is already monitoring most of this information within the annual budget. One suggestion that the representative had was to decrease the allowance of water per month instead of raising the base rate. That way the consumers that use more water are paying more while the consumers that use less water are not paying more. 

Workers Compensation Insurance
The City’s Workers Compensation Insurance is currently through CIS. Beginning July 1, 2021, the City’s Workers Compensation Insurance will be through Saif due to lower rates.  The policy will still be serviced through CIS so the City will not see too many changes. 


Oregon Government Ethics
The Oregon Government Ethics Statement of Economic Interest is due April 15, 2021. 


Budget Committee Members
Volunteers for the Budget Committee are Terry Blaske, Mike Morrow and Sandy Wood.
Councilor Anthony made a motion to appoint Terry Blaske, Mike Morrow and Sandy Wood to the Budget Committee. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. Councilor Anthony, Shurtleff, Bain and Hall voted yes. Councilor Falcon voted no. The motion was approved by majority consent. 


Covid-19 Restrictions
The Covid-19 Restrictions are still in place. Valerie spoke with the City’s insurance agent concerning the 4th of July events who reiterated that the City must still follow the State guidelines. The restrictions are still in place including masks, distancing requirement and limiting the number of participants. The guidelines would be very difficult to enforce. The City could meet in person but masks and distancing requirements are still required and would not be possible with the size of City Hall. ODOT is issuing permits for parades, but regulating the number of participants would be difficult and outdoor gatherings are not allowed at this time. 
Public Works

Tree Trimming Project
Public Works Ty Falcon stated that Miller’s Tree Service is doing an awesome job on Rock Creek. 

Speed Limit
The Sheriff Office has been called multiple times by Ty and a Council member and they will not enforce the speed limit in this town. Ty stated that the Sheriff’s Office will not support us. 

Encroachment
Ty commented that there is a fence that is way out in the City right of way on Fourth Street. 
Agenda Item No. 6 – Administrative Matters

Baker Sanitary Service Rate Increase
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that Baker Sanitary Service increased the rates on April 1, 2021. The notice was received after the March Council meeting but the Council still needs to approve the increase since Baker Sanitary has a franchise agreement with the City. 
Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Baker Sanitary Service rate increase. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous. 

The rate schedule is herein attached and part of the record.
Agenda Item No. 7 – Unfinished Business

Councilor Falcon
Councilor Falcon brought back to the table the situation of dogs running at large. She commented that she has seen multiple dogs running at large at her residence. 
Councilor Shurtleff commented that there have not been any complaints and unless the owner of the dog is known there is nothing that can be done about the dogs. The City does not catch dogs that are running at large. 

Mayor Brown stated that the only way to issue a citation that will hold up in court is for the enforcement officer to witness the dog running at large and issue the owner a citation. 

Agenda Item. 8 – Council Reports

Councilor Bain

Councilor Bain announced that the Haines Stampede Rodeo will take place July 3rd & July 4th. 
Agenda Item No. 9 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:30 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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